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ALL HAIL THE KINGS

In an International 50 Kilometres walking race at Dudense in Slovakia, an Essex athlete bettered the Olympic ‘B’ qualifying time of 4 hours and 7 minutes for this epic distance (which is 31 miles and 121 yards to the metrically minded).  In top class company Colchester Harrier Daniel King came 11th in 4 hours 4 minutes and 49 seconds.  This makes him eligible for selection in this event at this year’s Beijing Olympic Games.  Daniel walked over 20 Kilometres in the 2006 Commonwealth Games.  Twin brother Dominic, who has twice walked in the Commonwealth Games, (over 20K in 2002 and 2006), came 17th in the event clocking 4.16.20 – so is within touching distance of that Olympic standard!

[image: image3.png]#]-Mail



Officiating at the race was former Southend-on-Sea AC Olympic walker Peter Marlow (1972 20K Munich) who will be the Chief Judge at the 2008 Beijing Olympics.  Peter said, “The weather and conditions and circumstances were just perfect for great walking and both twins deserve all credit for their performances, and also for their determination over many years – during which time they’ve both overcome setbacks”.

JERRY’S FACTS  

Daniel and Dominic have just returned from Dudince – Slovakia completing the 50km with an excellent set of results.  Dan finished in 4.04.49 The Olympic B standard and Dom 4.16.20 his first 50km finish both have the required time for the World Cup in Cheboksary – Russia in May.

Dan’s time puts him in 6th place on the UK all time 50km lists behind Chris Maddocks, Les Morton, Paul Blagg, Dennis Jackson and Mark Easton,


Jerry Everett

NATIONAL YAG TIMES – 
4TH MAY – VICTORIA PARK

1 pm     Under 11 1K (non-Championship), 1.15 pm Under 17

 Mens/Womens 5K + 

 Open 5K

2 pm   
Under 13 Boys/Girls 2K, 2.20 pm 
   

Under 15 

Boys/Girls 3K, 2.45 pm 


Open 
Vets 3K 

(+England v Ireland International).  
3.15 pm – PRESENTATIONS.  We call upon all readers to come and give encouragement to our youngsters – they are the Sports future!

BY GEORGE

With umpteen Marathon completions behind him Canvey Island celebrity resident GEORGE BEECHAM was again giving it his all from Greenwich-to-The Mall in the 2008 Flora London Marathon.  This sprightly veteran athlete got there in around 6 hours and 30 minutes and – yet again – helped raise a good sum for the Royal National Lifeboat Institution.  Long may this hardy Centurion be seen in competitive action for his chosen good cause.  Congratulations.
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A LONG LONG TRAIL A WINDING

While most athletics attention was focussed on the Flora London Marathon, Ilford’s ultra-distance walking international KEVIN MARSHALL travelled to Bar-de-Luc in France for the town’s annual 24 Hours’ walking race, which traditionally attracts the best exponents in Europe.   In top class company Marshall powered his way around the clock covering a massive 180 Kilometres to place 7th in class company.   Such a performance bodes well for Kevin’s big challenge in June when he’ll line up in the World’s longest walking race from Paris-to-Colmar.

ILFORD MARATHON ENTRANTS

Of Ilford’s 3 walkers in the race, 2 decided to switch modes of progression and run it!   Postman MICKY SUTTON gave a first class display as he beat his target of a sub 3-and-a-half hours finish; indeed at 3.25.11 it was a personal best by 7 minutes and 38 seconds.  Micky ran particularly well to the halfway mark before having to dig deep for the rest.  He’s a Marathon regular, having appeared in such events all over the world.  But...this was the first one which he has managed to run throughout, not stopping once for even a short walk!  STEVE ALLEN, who had been off work all week with flu and only made a late decision to toe the line, was rewarded with 3.35 on the stopwatch, and 3.32 on his wristwatch – the latter timepiece took into account the 3 minutes that it took him to run past the start line!  Steve went well to around the 18 miles mark before suffering hip pains which he overcame to finish in a good heart and raise a tidy sum for the Little Haven Hospice.  Big-hearted London Marathon regular DAVE SHARPE, who took part in the first ever London Marathon, is still going strong and race-walked it in 5.23.26.  Sharpie walked a steady pace until the closing stages when he had enough in hand to mount a strong finish and raise a large amount for Cancer Research.  Dave managed to outpace Surrey’s TREVOR SLIWERSKI over the closing stages.  Dave also got featured on BBC television as he was seen for about 2 seconds taking a drink.

THE WOODFORD TUESDAY WALKS

The Woodford Open Meetings have moved to Tuesdays this year.

Dates and details of the walks are:

10th June 6:30 p.m. 3000m/1000m

22nd July 6:30 p.m. 3000m/1000m

16th September 6:20 p.m. 5000m/1000m: Essex League Event.

Please note the slightly earlier times.

The League will be scored on a best-two-out-of-three-basis.

All queries to Pauline Wilson/Peter Cassidy on 01277 220687

A REQUEST FROM ROSIE WOODGATE

Having today attended my uncle Ken Easlea’s funeral, I was just playing around on Google with the Easlea name and came across some of your info on the internet, including Essex Walker, issue 282.


I will keep an eye out for the tribute to Ken in the forthcoming issue.


I also noted however that there was a piece in the said issue entitled FROM DR ERIC HALL and which referred to an Alan Whicker piece within a Tonight programme broadcast in 1957, I would be most interested in being put in touch with anyone who may be able to supply a copy of the recording as I see that my grandfather Norman Easlea was one of those interviewed.  My grandfather died when I was 5 so I have little memory of him and it would be just great if I could get to see and hear him in his prime.  If Dr. Hall or anyone else may be able to help I would very much appreciate hearing from them, and I thank you also for your time in reading this and anything you are able to do to contact your correspondents.


Thanks & regards


Rosie Woodgate


rosie.rust@tiscali.co.uk
EMAILS ROSIE RUST, RE KEN EASLEA RIP

Hello Dave,


Sorry you were all left standing.  Perhaps Irene hadn’t told everyone where the ‘do’ was.  It was good to see so many people there for Ken.  Clearly well admired.  Thanks for April issue – all very interesting.

THANKS FROM MRS IRENE EASLEA


Thank you to all members of the Athletic Clubs who sent cards, floral arrangements and money for my charity.  I say thank you for the numbers of you that were at Weeley Crematorium.


I am sorry that none of you were told of the function I held after the service.  This should not have happened but please accept my apologies for his.


Best Wishes to you all.


Irene Easlea

OLD TIMERS SUFFERED ALSO

Mention is made of how many setbacks the King twins have suffered to be where they are today and of how their determination has kept them going.  True!  But our great walkers throughout the 1970s and up to the 1980 Olympics had to suffer all manner of setbacks.  They did, and they kept pressing on with determination.  Ever-changing selection policies ranging from ‘sudden death’ to the proverbial ‘smoke-filled room’ caused controversy after controversy for Commonwealth, European and Olympic Games walking candidates.  One easily remembers the 1972 Olympics, the 1974 European Games, the 1976 Olympics and the 1980 Olympics.  National Champions turned down, flash-in-pan hopefuls selected, and perhaps the greatest injustice was in 1980 when nobody was selected for the Moscow 20K.  Yet another ‘overnight change of policy’ saw a hastily knocked-up ‘sudden death’ race staged in a Victoria Park cloudburst to find just one entrant.  Then at 50K the man voted as ‘The UK Walker-of-the-Year’ was not selected.  Yes Mad Max himself who went on to race in 5 Olympic Games.  It should have been 6, which would have put him down as a true all-time great.  Six Olympics!!!  Mad Max walked out of the National Squad after that fiasco.

CENTURION STAMINA

Essex Centurion ANDREW WILMOTT (997) of Halstead Road Runners completed his 20th London Marathon – and his 441st in total (so far!).  Andrew’s very busy with his running commitments, but we’d love to see him back on a walking start line again.
RACE IN SWITZERLAND IN OCTOBER

SAL LUGANO are promoting a walking race in Chiasso on Sunday the 5th of October.

The competition will be for individuals and teams on 20 km and 10 km.  The team competition will be 2 athletes (Men or women or mixed) on 20 km and 1 woman on 10 km.

This competition will also be valid for 6 Nations March (Nederland, Belgium, Ireland, Norway, Switzerland and France), but other countries are also accepted, further details from Tony Perkins CPER188186@AOL.COM
CATH DUHIG’S EMAIL NEWS
Dear Dave,


Another abortive attempt to return your Billy Bragg CD’s today...

I took them to Earls Colne but you were far more sensible than I and didn’t go.  I had been ‘under the weather’ since Friday and knew I shouldn’t have bothered.  I only lasted 6Kms and then called it a day.  When I got back to Norfolk it was bright and sunny, if chilly, and I would have been far better to have stayed at home and maybe had a brief stroll along the river bank....6 hours and loads of petrol it took to make me realise that.  Last weekend I walked in a local half marathon in Spain, in temperatures in the mid 20’s.  No wonder my body is confused!


Hope all is well.  We are a week away for performance week in our latest DADS venture and have just learned that the director won’t be around from this Friday until after then run!   Ah well, at least we can now meddle with the bits we don’t like!  Anyway, I’m dead by page 24 so what is it to me?!?!?!?


Next role I’ve just been given is dotty ex-PR on community service with 3 other equally dotty mature female cons.   What happened to the glamour roles, eh?  (Any comments about how I got too old and wrinkly for them will be met with the contempt they deserve).


Cath

EMAILS PAULINE WILSON

Hi Folks,

Walks are put in with the main SEAA Championship.  Please support them!

Pauline.

ENTRIES

Please note that the RWA Southern Area Hour is being staged on Saturday 31st May at Darford Track.  It will also be an Essex League event.  If sufficient entries are received the event will be graded with an Hour race at 12.15 pm for the rank-and-file and an Hour race at 2.55 pm for the top-class entrants, with a YAG undercard between these times.   Entry forms can be downloaded from www.racewalkuk.com.   Just click on events, then on the Dartford Hour and the form will appear.   Warning: In keeping with the Organiser’s strict reputation, entries have a closing date – which is very early (Monday 12th May).  Organiser Noel Comedy states that late entries will NOT be accepted.  When Noel states that, Noel means just that!!!

Please note that the 2008 Woodford Tuesday Walks programme sees altered starting times.  From now on 3,000 metres races will start 10 minutes earlier at 6.30 pm, while the Essex League 5,000 metres race at the end of the series will commence also 10 minutes earlier at 6.20 pm.   Entries on the night.   With a reduced programme, all team and individual honours will be decided on a ‘best 2 from 3’ basis.

FIVE YEARS ON

Former Essex Champion walker GEOFF HUNWICKS has been in touch to point out that The Gambian Home For Children With Learning Difficulties at Hart House, which he runs along with his wife ROHEY and a dedicated team, has now been accepting children for over 5 years.  We congratulate all staff at Hart House, which of course was named after the late Grade 1 Essex judge ALBERT HART.
FIXTURES

Sun May 4

RWA YAG Championships (+Senior 5K & Vets 3K)


Victoria Park



1 pm

Mon May 5

Herts 3,000m Championship + Open Vets




Stevenage




12.30 am





Pednor Open 5 Miles









Pednor, Bucks



5 pm

Sat May 10

Stock Exchange Reunion








Coppingham Arms


noon

Sun May 11

Essex County AAA 3,000m Championship




Gloucester Park



2.30 pm

Mon May 12
SCVT&F League 2,000 metres







Lea Valley Stadium


7.10 pm

Sat May 17

Enfield League 5 Miles









Donkey Lane



2 pm

Mon May 26
Inter-Counties Track Championship






Bedford





Bradford 50K (+ short course 14 Miles)





Bradford

Tue Jun 10

Woodford Tuesday Walk 3,000 metres





Ashtons Track



6.30 pm

Sat Jun 14

Moulton Open 5 Miles (+Enfield League double points)

Moulton




2.15 pm





SEAA 3,000/5,000 metres Championships




Crystal Palace

Sun Jun 15

Welsh AAA Senior 3,000 metres







Cardiff




Leamington Grand Prix









Leamington Spa

Sun Jun 22

Great Scottish Walk










Edinburgh




11 am

Tue Jun 24

Vets AC 5 Miles Championship







Battersea Park



7 pm

Sat Jun 28

RWA Southern Area (+ Essex) 20K Championship


Basildon (Fords)


2.15 pm

WRITES GEOFF TRANTER

Hi Dave,


Hoping this finds you fit and well.  Thank you for the February copy of Essex Walker.  It’s a credit to you and our great sport. In response to a couple of your articles, ref. ‘1981 AND ALL THAT’ (my time does fly) I have been stomping in the Western Highlands of Scotland and only been back home the last few weeks; which leads nicely into the rain drenched Western Highlands of 2008 and back to the rain and wet of 1981, and the events of Plymouth-to-Dawlish and the Endeavour 24 Hours.   Good memories from both with the weather and conditions being upmost.  Plymouth-to-Dawlish: always a great atmosphere and feel to the event with all the local Devon walkers and folk making you feel very welcome.  Difficult to separate out bits of the race in favour of other bits; however for me the bit I will always recall and associate with this race was the bit from Chudleigh to the finish in the park at Dawlish – a tough it with plenty of ups and downs which you had to work at.  There was some beautiful countryside and views with the park finish and welcome at the finish line making it worthwhile.  A great event and great memories.


‘Endeavour 24 Hours’ thinking of this is strange when you associate it with events and experiences during your life.  For this one I have 3 associated memories:-
1
The setting of the stadium,  I don’t think I have ever come across such a lovely location and surroundings for an athletics track. Outstanding.
2
Support and organisation by all at Brighton, and encouragement from all on the track, feeders, helpers and fellow 
walkers.  Particularly the late John Hall (RIP) of Royal Sutton (brother of the late, great legend George Hall B.E.M. 
of Royal Sutton Coldfield RWC) and Birmingham RWC, and my own brother Alan who kept me on my feet and 
helped me make the finish line.  Thanks to all for making the event an experience.  Again great memories.

3
One of the legends, and an all-time great distance man of British race walking, is John Eddershaw (Sheffield).  My 
particular memory is of lap-after-lap in heavy rain and John ‘fooling around’ in his plastic ‘paka mac’!


Thanks for stirring up the memories and associations via your great newsletter.  Your input and time, together with the ‘Race Walking Record’ publication are so important as a forum during these changing times in our great sport.  Well done and stay safe.


Best wishes in peace.


Geoff Tranter (Birchfield Harriers)

Adds Hon. Ed.

Geoff’s correspondence was written on a delightful card featuring L. S. Lowry painting (‘Gentleman Looking At Something’) on its front cover.  The continuation sheet enclosed had the West Bromwich Albion Club badge on it.

ROUND AND ROUND HE GOES

Ilford AC long distance specialist OLLY BROWN completed the CRAWLEY 12 HOURS WALK on Saturday spending from 7am-to-7pm going around and around the same track, which he did on 246 occasions.  In the company of several noted distance exponents he showed remarkable pace judgement and stamina to finish 6th having accounted for 58 miles of near non-stop walking.  Also walking was Romford-born SUE CLEMENTS who accounted for 47 miles and raised £1,000 in sponsorship for an orphanage in Uganda.  Now Cambridge-based – experienced Sue, vice captain of The Centurions, has been appointed Road Manager for KEVIN MARSHALL’s attempt at the World’s longest walking race (The Paris-Colmar) in June.  Kevin and Sue are looking for volunteers to spend a few days in their support team as it crosses France (18/21 June).  Sue was the 1st lady finisher.  Meanwhile KEVIN MARSHALL himself did a long-distance stroll on Sunday completing the 50 Miles Surrey Tops walk.

EARLY WALKING

We are indebted to ALAN O’RAWE who has unearthed a press cutting about the 1904 Olympic decathlon (the first one held in the Olympics and won by Irishman TOM KIELY).  There were 2 events that don’t feature in today’s decathlon events.  The 56lb weight throw and the 800 metres walk.  Coming 2nd was Scotsman ADAM GUNN who had emigrated to the States and by 1904 was competing under the Stars and Stripes!   Kiely hailed from remote Ballyneale in Tipperary and competed for the love of it – indeed he had to sell many of his medals to pay for his passage to St. Louis.  He had been offered a free trip had he agreed to compete for Great Britain who would otherwise have been unrepresented in that event.  But Tom was a committed nationalist who refused to abandon his Irish roots.
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EMAILS THE SCRIBE
Hello David,


Thank you for your kind words in this month’s fanzine.  As always you have produced a thoroughly good read, always interesting and never fails to bring a smile to my face.  And not a single mention of the Outer Mongolian 10 kms!!!


Congratulations to you and to everybody connected with putting the show on the road.


Kind Regards,


Chris “Fozzy” Foster.
GOING TO POT

The first draft of the National 20K programme had Ilford’s SCOTT DAVIS listed as STEVE DAVIS.  One pots at the table while both have a prize table full of pots!
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GOLDEN QUARTET  

[image: image6.wmf]That’s the title given to our 4 UK athletics gold medallists at the 1964 Tokyo Olympics.  It’s also a fitting title for MARGARET & KEN LIVERMORE and JOAN & PAUL RAY, who in March celebrated their Golden Wedding Anniversaries.  A joint celebratory ‘do’ was held at which ELIZABETH & RON DAVIES and BARBARA & JACK THOMAS also attended, among others.  We congratulate the two very happy couples and look forward to running a similar story when they reach their emerald and diamond anniversaries!

GREAT SCOTT – 
ANOTHER NATIONAL TITLE

The National 20 Kilometres Walking Championships were held in dismal conditions at a deserted and windswept Earls Colne Airfield in north Essex on a bleak Sunday afternoon.  The field was much reduced by athletes scratching their names before the ‘off’ due to the weather and travelling difficulties – including the pre-race favourite DARYL STONE of Steyning AC – and, even when in progress, a number gave in to the arctic weather and abandoned their efforts.  Two men in fine form at the head of the field were Ilford’s reigning National 50K Champion SCOTT DAVIS and young Irish guest walker BRENDAN BOYCE.  On a 10 laps ‘out-and-back’ course along the open perimeter track of the old World War II airfield, and fighting against wind, snow and sleet, the intrepid pair matched each other stride for stride until the 16 Kilometres mark when the Irishman began to edge ahead to break the tape in 97 minutes and 26 seconds.  Scott kept driving on to place 2nd in 98.22 – some considerable distance ahead of 3rd placed TREVOR JONES of Hillingdon AC who clocked 106.32.   With the race leader only competing in guest capacity it was the Ilford man who was awarded the trophy for being our RWA Champion.

Team-wise Ilford AC were handed a great chance of team victory and went agonisingly close, taking 2nd team honours behind favourites Steyning AC who scored 284 points to Ilford’s 271.  The team places were claimed by stalwart LAURENCE DORDOY who stood out from the bulk of the field in that he finished strongly whereas most were relieved to see the finish line in sight!   Laurence came 15th in 129.58 having overtaken Club colleague DAVE SHARPE at the 19 Kilometres point.  Sharpie came home in 16th spot with 131.13 on the stopwatch.

It was a day for congratulation for all who raced, officiated or came along to encourage.  The new RWA Champion Scott had to dash afterwards in order to get back to work so missed the Presentation – which came at a buffet during which all attenders were able to warm themselves up in the up-market Golf Clubhouse.

GOT A TRAIN TO CATCH  
[image: image7.emf]

One man who was in a hurry both during and after the 20K at Earls Colne was new RWA Champion SCOTT DAVIS, as he had to get back on duty – helping to keep London Underground efficiently running.

TWO FOR THE PRICE OF ONE

THE LONDON BUSINESS HOUSES CHAMPIONSHIP and the annual CITY CHARITIES MEETING have both retained walking races on their programmes – despite some appalling turnouts from devotees of pedestrianism.  This is entirely down to the support of one leading official – former Middlesex AAA’s President LAURIE KELLY, one of walking’s true friends (and whose influence helped reinstate race walking on the Inter-Counties card).  Last year both events were held at Willesden Track and reasonably well attended by members of the walking fraternity.  For 2008 it is expected that both events will be combined into a joint meeting.   With Willesden Track failing to gain the necessary certificate – on account of below standard field facilities, another new venue has been sought.  It’ll be a brand new track at St. Mary’s College – which is directly opposite OSTERLEY STATION (Piccadilly Line) beside the A4 TRUNK ROAD.  We call upon all walkers who are eligible for these meetings to support them – and justify Laurie’s decision to continue including walking races.  PLUS: Laurie permits all other walkers to come along and join in. Two dates are being considered: Wednesdays 11th and 25th June.  To double-check which one it’ll be, please email Laurie at lauriekelly@tiscali.co.uk or phone him on 020 8845 7442.

TROPHY DISCIPLINE   
[image: image8.emf]

At the presentation buffet after the RWA 20K, Ilford AC were presented with 2 RWA trophies.  Ilford’s Walking Secretary DAVE SHARPE accepted these but, when he got them home and took a detailed look, he was in for a surprise.  One had not been engraved for 3 years and the other for 4 years.  There is a total lack of respect for these trophies; which in the 60s/70s/80s would have been cherished, properly looked after, engraved, kept clean and returned in good order for representation.  It only takes one bad apple in the barrel to turn things sour – and when a Club fails to engrave a trophy, the next Club to take possession decides to do likewise.  “Why should we bother to engrave 2 names?” is the prevailing sentiment.  So I missed name becomes 2, then 3, then 4 and so on!   In Dave we have a Club Secretary from the ‘old school’, and he’s liaising with RWA Trophy Stewardess PAM FICKEN to establish the missing Club names, whereupon Dave will ensure that these trophies are brought up to date.  Essex Walker is tempted to name and shame the defaulters, but we don’t on this occasion.  We just ask all trophy holders to do the right thing in future.

ILFORD AC 
ANNUAL DINNER & DANCE   
This is set for Friday 20th June and is to be held at the Metropolitan Police Sports & Social Club in Chigwell.

100th BIRTHDAY CELEBRATIONS

Loughton AC are staging a National Championship – the RWA Younger Aged Groups (which will include a Senior Open 5K).  They are reviving the EKIDEN RELAY (Limehouse-to-Hertford) over 26 Miles on June 15th.  This race rises 150 feet in height, a few feet at a time whenever locks are sped past.  Also on the card is an OPEN 10K CROSS COUNTRY race on September 13th at Loughton.  Their Centenary Dinner is billed as a ‘reasonable formal dinner’ at Theydon Bois Golf Club – more details to follow.  Other events of an action-packed Centenary year include a 100 laps event, a Summer Barbecue and a Century Night Quiz evening.

ENQUIRES MIKE HINTON

Hello,  I looked at RACEWALKUK.COM and result of Bexley 5K and see they have a picture of me in the race profile taken on MARCH 1ST.  Do I look suspect??

All the Best,  MIKE
NEWS FROM SUE CLEMENTS

Dear all,


This is advance notice that in 24 hours time the embryonic website for Kevin’s Paris Colmar race will be ready to roll.   Kevin’s son Joe has put it together and when he is ready to receive contributions to upload I’ll let you know.


www.kevinmarshallpariscolmar08.co.uk
P-C RECRUITS ARE MUSTERED – 
ANY MORE?

Hi Dave,


We now have one crew: myself, Cath, Dave Hoben, Alf Short, Kevin’s sister and Mick Barnbrook.  Amos is a definite maybe.


Sue Clements

EMAILS ROVING REPORTER CHRIS FLINT

Have just returned from Bar le Luc where we took part in the French 200K (scratch homes) Championships.  Kevin Marshall and I were the only two UK competitors this year and with 54 starters under a rained filled sky it looked like a possible repeat of the rain soaked Battersea Park 100 miles race last Summer.  Fortunately, despite intermittent showers, we were spared the drenching but the temperature dropped considerably during the night.   The race was won by Alain Costils of S.P.N. Vernont, who completed the 200 kms in 23.00.25, and the first female in the 170  km race (scratch femmes) was Sylviane Varin of the same club who completed the distance in 21.23.40.  Kevin walked well to complete 180 km (his target) and finished a very credible 7th position and I managed 162.50 km and finished 14th.  Only 21 in the men’s race finished the course.  The organisation was good and held up over the 24 hours although surprisingly there was no chip recording, being manually done.  Computers were used to collate distances and these were quickly shown on the leader board so we all had a pretty good idea how we were progressing.  As we had no support team Kevin and I were given considerable help from our old friends from Roubaix, and one of their team came third, Dominique Naumowicz in 23.53.05.  Overall it was a good event and there is no doubt that representation from the UK was much appreciated.  Maybe you could put this short report in the EW.  It would be much appreciated by Kevin & me.

Best Regards,

Chris.
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KEN OWLES RIP

We are sorry to note the death of respected Loughton AC timekeeper and recorder KEN OWLES who passed away on Sunday 30th March.  Ken officiated at many Essex athletics events.  His daughter AMANDA who is now a teacher in Purley, used to race in the Essex League.  A computer expert by profession, the finish line won’t seem the same without Ken’s Edwardian sideburns in view as you neared it.  We are truly grateful for all that Ken has done for Essex walking and extend our profound condolences to his family. 

TRIBUTE FROM LOUGHTON A.C.

KEN OWLES died at the end of March, after an illness.  A Grade 1 timekeeper, Ken will be remembered for carrying mutton-chop whiskers into the 21st century; his distinctive appearance and meticulous multicoloured preparation for his duties made him a popular and valued official.  To relatives and friends we offer our sympathy.  Peter Cassidy.,

SOUTHEND FUNERAL

County Walking Secretary RAY PEARCE advises that the funeral service of the late KEN OWLES is to be held on Friday 2nd May at Southend Crematorium (3.20 pm).
....................................................................................................
JANE EDWARDS RIP

We are sorry to report the death of JANE, who was the wife of Loughton AC’s President BARRY EDWARDS.  Jane died at her French home.  Loughton Committee members of past days will remember her cheerful hospitality when they used to meet at the Woodcroft School – where Barry was the Principal.

BILL GRICE RIP

After a long illness, 71 year old Centurion BILL has passed-on.   Not one with any Essex connections, as far as we know, but one who put in much effort behind the scenes to keep alive a great walking tradition which has been (and still is) supported by many Essex entrants over the years.  That tradition is Britain’s oldest continuously staged walking race; the epic and somewhat testing Bradford 50 Kilometres loop.  Bill served Yorkshire Race Walking Club as both Honorary Treasurer and President.  Bill qualified in Leicester’s 100 Miles 1980 promotion at Congerstone in just a shade over 21 hours to claim Number 699.  Just as with our own recently departed KEN EASLEA, Bill was honoured by a period of loud applause instead of a more traditional time of silence.  On behalf of Essex Walker readers we thank Bill for his many years of effort for our sport and express our condolence to his family and friends
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FOR YOUR DIARIES   
The Essex County AAA 10,000 Metres Championship is now to be on Saturday 20th September at Garons Track, Southend commencing at noon.  This replaces the previously advised date of Sunday 6th July.

Ilford AC have provisionally announced an Open 5K + Essex League race + SCVAC 5K Championship at Ilford’s Valentines Park on Sunday 28th September at 11 am.

WE SALUTE THE MOST PROLIFIC

Statistician supreme JOHN CONSTANDINOU (Birchfield Harriers and the brains behind www.racewalkuk.com) has published his 2007 walking appearances table in the January issue of Race Walking Record – which arrived on readers doormats in early April.  The 1-2-3 are as in 2006, with SUE REY (55 races), MARK WALL (54) and Welsh Champion MARK WILLIAMS (51) filling these positions.  Popular and regular Essex visitor DAVID HOBEN is 4th on 47 with the compiler himself coming 6th with 46 completions.   Best ESSEX walker is former title winner DAVE SHARPE (7th/44) just a position and a race ahead of the athlete he coaches – STEPHEN CRANE.   MICK BARNBROOK completes the top 10 with 38 races.  Essex-based walkers making the top 20 are STEVE UTTLEY (11th/37), LAURENCE DORDOY and former title winner DAVE AINSWORTH (both joint 15th with PETER HANNELL and LIAM BALDWIN) in 15th spot having clocked up 34 appearances.  Loughton AC 2nd Claim septuagenarian KEN LIVERMORE vowed to do what he could to keep walking going – by supporting as many races as he could.  Well despite an injury lay-off after his heavy fall on Canvey Island in April, Ken still finished 30 times to come joint 21st with Channel Islander STUART LeNOURY.

Best Essex lady finisher was CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS who raced 29 times to finish joint 23rd along with CHRIS FLINT, RON POWELL, ERIC HORWILL, JULIE BELLFIELD and PETER CRANE.

The biggest single group to appear were isle of Man unattached walkers who numbered 1,538 followed by overseas competitors on 481.  Best British Isles Club was MANX HARRIERS (313) followed by LEICESTER WC (289) and Ilford AC (282).

The male walker racing the longest distance in 2007 was CHRIS FLINT who despite finding time to be (a) Southern RWA Secretary (b) RWA Minute Secretary (c) London Vidarians President (d) Centurions Secretary and (e) Metropolitan Police Walking Chairman also found time to put 954,331 metres behind him.   JOHN CONSTANDINOU and DAVID HOBEN were 2nd and 3rd with 875,856 and 688,701 metres respectively.  Top ESSEX WALKER is KEVIN MARSHALL who was 6th having covered 575,108 metres.  Southend based MARTIN FISHER, 10th with 468,835 metres and ubiquitous DAVE SHARPE with 445,151 also earned their high placings the hard way.  Other Essex walkers in the Top 20 are 12th MICK BARNBROOK, 18th STEPHEN CRANE and 19th LAURENCE DORDOY who respectively accounted for 388,678, 359.997 and 357,633 metres.  In the Ladies table SUE REY is top with 488.795 metres to her credit followed by KATHY CRILLEY and SUE CLEMENTS on 426,482 and 346,540 metres respectively.  Loughton’s CATH DUHIG’s 306,267 metres secured her 8th spot.

Overall in 2007, 2,895 different walkers performed on a combined 8,214 occasions.  Of those 1,975 raced just once.   320 twice and 919 more than twice.   355 raced 5 or more times, 203 10 or more, 111 15 or more and down to double figures (63) for those racing on 20 or more occasions.  This is an overall improvement on 2007, though it must be pointed out that many one-off performances are clocked up during an annual and popular IOM distance walk!  Full tables are in January’s Record.  Full marks to JOHN for yet another wonderful and comprehensive presentation.
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EMAILS CONTACT MAN


White City, I only went there once and that was only to watch.  But now I go every week and stand on the concrete where it used to be as it is now the home of BBC White City, from where the nightly ‘One Show’ is broadcast.


Thanks for another good issue.


I regret I could not get to Ken Easlea’s funeral, work commitments in my ‘retirement’ rather restrict my time.


Should make Earls Colne.


Carl.
FAB FORTY

We’ve just had Woodford Green’s Centenary Book launch – which was something of a tome.  Well Loughton’s Centenary Book will be easier to pick up and flick through, as it’ll run into about 40 pages.  It will be available on the bookstalls SOON!    It’s Editor GEORGE RICHARDSON has provided a record of what Loughton AC has done over the last 100 years.

OLD FRIEND RETURNS

After a gap in publication, LOUGHTON LINES has returned – so giving Essex Walker an opportunity to ‘lift’ a few news items.  If Loughton members have been seen looking glum, it’s because they had been missing their favourite read.

ALL CHANGE

[image: image12.emf]

The RWA Senior 10K is being moved from Earls Colne on Saturday 7th September to PICKETTS LOCK on Saturday 6th September.  It does not – technically at least – now clash with the classic Guernsey Church-to-Church.   Just added the latter point to save MICK BARNBROOK from writing in!

LET THERE BE LIGHT
Colchester’s Garrison Track, home of the Harriers, has had it’s newly installed floodlights switched on for the first time

VIEW OF TODAY’S JOURNALISM

Our 1985 Mars London Marathon victor – Welsh RAF man STEVE JONES – who still holds the 4 fastest marathon times ever recorded by a British runner, has passed comment on today’s athletic publications.  One presumes he’s never read Essex Walker but summing up our competition he states, “Now we don’t have any running magazines.  We have lifestyle magazines, not hard-core running magazines, which is what you need to inspire the youngsters.  They don’t want to read about knocking 3 seconds off your best time by having this for breakfast or walking 10 more miles to lose 500 more calories.  They want to read about the top athletes in the world”.  Steve now lives and works in the USA.  But....what does he say about the fact that the top 4 British marathon times are still his?  “Isn’t that sad? I think that is very sad” he sighs.

THANKS FROM CHRIS FLINT

Hi Dave,


Just a quick note to thank you for advertising and encouraging people to attend the Metropolitan Police Annual Dinner & Reunion through, the columns of the Essex Walker.  With 79 diners it was one of the largest gatherings we’ve had for some while and it was good to see an Ilford A.C. table and many supporting the event from Essex and beyond.  It continues to be a friendly event and an opportunity to meet people we haven’t seen for some while, such as Vic Moore.  This was his first appearance and he phoned up afterward and said how much he had enjoyed himself and couldn’t understand why he hadn’t been before!


Thanks for all your support Dave.


Chris

ESSEX BORN MAN

Did you realise that frequent Essex visitor DAVID HOBEN is in fact visiting the County of his birth whenever he races here?  Dave, who features highly in the ‘most prolific tables’ was born in Romford’s now demolished Oldchurch Hospital (where MICK BARNBROOK also made his entrance to this world).  Dave was brought up in nearby Upminster.
100 MILES ON

After much speculation the MILTON KEYNES TRACK 100 MILES event has got the go-ahead, for Saturday/Sunday August 16th and 17th.  It’ll be a pleasant distraction from the expected saturation TV coverage of the Olympics.  Don’t tarry – for an event limit of 35 is being applied, and we don’t want any of our readers missing out.   Our more established readers can remember when Milton Keynes was once the Mecca of world walking, for in 1977 the Lugano Trophy Final was held at the Stantonbury Campus.  MARK WALL and SUE REY are leading lights on the Organising Committee.  Mark seeks Centurion status and hopes that the experience gained on past attempts will be put to good use in August.  Milton Keynes AC is the home Club of our National 100 Miles bronze medallist DAVID FINDEL-HAWKINS, and also of BARRY HARDWICK.  Remember him?  He was one of the fastest veteran walkers on the scene and one prominent in both ‘Amdrams’ and stadium announcing.  Mark and Sue will be needing an army of helpers to get their show on the road, so hopefully our many readers won’t be backward in coming forward.
THE PING PONG KING
Former walker, ‘character’ and man-of-many-Clubs, JOHN PERKINS is now making a name for himself at the table tennis table where he wields his bat for Cranham Park in the Romford & District League.  And with John in their team they’ve just secured a promotion.

NO BILL

In Essex Walker BILL SUTHERLAND had vowed to make some more appearances in 2008.  So where is he?  Bill’s been in touch to explain that he’s had a period of illness to contend with, then he’s been very busy with work and – finally – the rugby club he supports as a season ticket holder has been doing well in the Heineken European Cup.  That by the way is London Irish.

A WALKER’S OPINION
Reference the earlier starting times for the rebranded 2008 WTW Series, STEVE UTTLEY writes, “Start times are for retired athletes, not so good for those who still have jobs”.  Steve makes a point that will be endorsed by many – indeed similar views were expressed during 2007, when start times were 10 minutes earlier.  However readers are sill implored to make that extra bit of effort to support the reduced 3-race series and therefore see race walking showcased in a general athletics meeting.

A TIP FROM SUE CLEMENTS

Hi, me again,

An article I have written about how to look after yourself on long races is now on Dick Kearn’s Grand Union Canal website  http://www.gucr.co.uk/   This is a running race so the advice is aimed at canal race runners.  However the advice applies equally to walkers.  Might be of interest to EW readers.

Sue

TERMINAL 5 STYLE CHAOS

After finishing another London Marathon, Canvey’s GEORGE BEECHAM collected his medal and ‘goody bag’ and went to claim his sports bag from the baggage wagons.   They were unable to find George’s bag; so he had to wait ages until only a few still awaited collection, before officials could find his missing one!

FIRST WITH THE NEWS

That’s DAVE SHARPE as always, as he’s informed us that an INTER-AREA Veterans Representative Match is to be staged at the delightful Hemel Hempstead track on August 10th. 
THE ANSWER

An RWA official was asked at Earls Colne, “Is race walking facing uncertain times?” And the answer? 
“YES AND NO”.

WANTED MAN

Does any reader know how to get in touch with ex-RAF man DAVE LEVY, who also used to appear in West Country Club racing.  He now lives, we believe at Thrapston in Northamptonshire.  Prolific walkers SUE REY and MARK WALL are trying, and toiling, to get race walking going again in Northamptonshire.  Dave was a legendary and all-action Organiser in the 70s in Northamptonshire.  Remember his heavily sponsored Big ‘D’ race in Corby in which all the big names appeared?  He also staged races at Thrapston in the late 70s when the likes of MARTIN OLIVER, MIKE ANGOVE and Hon. Ed. had Northamptonshire connections.  Dave wrote a letter which was published 18 months ago in Race Walking Record but it’s Editor Tim was been unable to locate an address.  Davy Levy is truly a man of action and will be a valuable asset to Northants walking – if only we can get in touch with him to let him know what’s going on.  Dave (a chef) was stationed at Colerne and, when at RAF Saxa Vord was probably nearer to Norway than London – yet still undertook a 3 day journey to get along to races.   In 1969 he was RAF Strike Command Championship over a 10K course at RAF Wyton in Huntingdonshire.  If you know his contact details please let Hon. Ed. know.

IN THE PICTURE

John Perry Sports Imaging attended the Nicola 5 Miles on Canvey Island.  Their photographs can be browsed for free by visiting www.jpsi.co.uk.    Results can be found by visiting www.ukresults.net
NICOLA 5 MILES – 
ANOTHER GREAT SUCCESS

What a wonderful event – yet again – as a 500 strong field tackled the out-and-back course along the sea wall at Canvey Island.  The limit was applied as 500 was again reached.  It was a ‘red letter day’ for the race walkers as 4 of their number gone down the funnel before the 1st runner did so.  The walkers only have 15 minutes start, so that feat takes some doing.  In order NICK SILVESTER local favourite PHIL BARNARD, TREVOR JONES and RICHARD EMSLEY were the prominent quartet.  The walking world were well represented, while London Marathon runners STEVE ALLEN & MICKY SUTTON joined the road runners.  It was organised to perfection and fully controlled by local Police and enthusiastic race helpers, with 2 water stations on route.  A good sum was raised for charity: Great Ormond Street Hospital and the Institute of Child Health.  Thanks to STEVE & KAY KEMP plus their band of helpers (who included nearly all of the Canvey Island-based O’RAWE family).  This event is a truly fitting memorial for the much loved Nicola, who was taken at a young age.  Thanks to Essex walker readers for their attendance – and thanks to Steve for continuing to include a Walking Section in such a well-supported meeting.

AYR TODAY

Congratulations to punter ALAN O’RAWE who backed the winner of the Scottish Grand National at Ayr.  The long shot IRIS DE BLAME won at 66/1, though Alan had got it for 100/1 on ante-post.  His £3 win and £1 each-way brought him a £425 return.  Drinks are on Alan! 
ON TOUR

MICKY SUTTON is truly ‘on tour’ for he’s after racing the London and Nicola races in successive weekends he raced the Blackpool Marathon a weekend later and then an Ultra 100K race the weekend after.   And...he’s talking about the MK 100 Miles!   So is OLLY BROWNE and quite a few other of our readers, so let’s see plenty of Essex interest at this event – all encouraging one-and-other, and with good support teams.  It’s only at Milton Keynes!

VIEWS OF CANVEY ISLAND

Some 3 years’ ago at the Nicola 5 Miles a local politician was wheeled-out to shout “Go”.  Pity we couldn’t see him this year as we could have told him how bad the potholes were getting on the Island.  Canvey is so friendly that they want you to stay.  For many including Hon. Ed. it took almost as long to drive back to the mainland as it did to pad around the 5 Miles course.  After a good quarter of an hour in jams trying to get away from the Concord Rangers football ground, a 3-point turn was completed (like many others) to commence a drive back down the course and into the Town Centre – to try another route out.  Bad move; as a long jam was suffered all the way from the Waterside Sports Centre to the very Town Centre itself.  Is this anything to do with the running event one asked?  No.   Local resident ALAN O’RAWE states that traffic is that bad on many occasions and that Sunday was nothing unusual.   The traffic jams provided opportunities to see working exhibits (from the Local Transport Museum) also in the traffic jams, as an old Eastern National single-decker bus and a really old Southend Corporation open-topped bus with ‘Southend Kursal’ on its destination board also saw their radiators get heated-up, along with motorists tempers.

EASTERN VETERANS T&F LEAGUE IS ‘ON’

It does seem to have made a comeback from the dead fit to start a new religion!

Dates and Venues (so far as Loughton AC is concerned) are:


7th May
Bedford


4th June
Pickett’s Lock


2nd July
Chelmsford


6th Aug
Cambridge


7th Sept
(Final) Bedford

Best Wishes

Peter

Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com
INFO FROM PETER DUHIG


Anyone that’s interested, Winning Ways has a new website:  www.winningways.org.uk

If anyone would like to make sensible comments about it, I would be happy to hear from you.  Please bear in mind it was only up-loaded very recently and may still be settling in.


I try to support as many walking races as I can but there is a certain lack of Walking trophies available.  If anyone has any requirements or suggestions please do get in touch.


In the meantime, I hope the site is of use to you and your club.


Many thanks,


Peter

EMAILS THE NICOLA 5 ORGANISER

Dear Dave,

I’m pleased you and everybody else had a good experience and I appreciated your support.

Best regards,

Steve Kemp

A VIEW ABOUT LEAMINGTON’S GRAND PRIX DATE CHANGE

Thanks for highlighting the fact that it has changed dates, information like that ought to be publicised but it never is.... we are just left to discover it!!!

Brian Adams

Walk with Jesus.

4 NATIONAL 50K TITLES IN A ROW 
FOR SUPER SCOTT

Scott retained his NATIONAL 50 KILOMETRES TITLE, winning in a P.B. of 4:29:25, which  is the fastest time walked by a Brit within our own country for some years. It should also be mentioned that the so called fast flat course of a 1.17k lap contained a seriously nasty little hill that had to be negotiated 43 times at STOCKTON-ON-TEES (Sunday) and this even brought a rare acknowledgement of ' that was a tough course  from Olympian and Event Organiser John Paddick.   Looking at things beforehand we thought that there were 2 or 3 in the field who might be prepared to try and stay in there with Scott for about 18/20k. Steve Arnold did not attempt to repeat his tactics of last year but instead it was Paul Evennett (Yorkshire Walking Club) who attempted to catch Scott cold by streaking away immediately from the start at a phenomenal speed.   Within 5 laps he was 2 minutes up.  Doing our calculations from the roadside it was clear that Evennett's pace was suicidal and Scott was advised to concentrate on controlling the group just behind him because ' Evennett was not going to finish '. At approximately 10k Evennett was in fact disqualified for breaking contact with the ground leaving Scott clear to accelerate rapidly away from the rest of the field. His only problem after that was the psychological one of being out on his own for so long, particularly with that hill pinching precious time on every lap. Even so he was remarkably consistent with lap times varying by only a few seconds.  Scott won out from Michael George of Manx Harriers and 1980 Moscow Olympic 50K walker Ian Richards of Steyning, but Stephen Crane, (2nd claim Ilford member ) had a tremendous debut over 50k finishing 5th in 5:23. Stephen had a tough time of it between 35k and 45k but showed tremendous heart to rally again in the closing stages and I have absolutely no doubt that he has the ability to knock chunks off that time.

 

Experienced OLLY BROWNE finished 16th in 5 hours and 50 minutes after a hard race which took its toll on him.    Again that was a gutsy effort and Olly used all his experience to good effect on this surprisingly tough course. Obviously Scott and Stephen were 1st & 2nd Essex finishers, the Essex Championship being held in conjunction.     At time of going to press no info has been received about CHRIS CATTANO but we believe he could have been 3rd Essex man.    Loughton's CATH DUHIG earned the National Ladies bronze medal - again no info received at press time.

Scott reported that that everyone was extremely complementary at the awards presentation and that he received widespread appreciation of his performances in winning 4 National 50k titles in a row. He joins a very small elite group that have achieved this.  Ilford's 50K past master  Bob Dobson thinks you probably have to go back to Don Thompson and / or Harold Whitlock (both Olympic 50K gold medalists) for the last time that this was done.  As an aside I gather that there is also a groundswell of feeling growing in the walking fraternity against the perceived injustice that Scott remains overlooked for International selection.

  

Report based on information received from Dave Kates and supplemented by Dave Sharpe.

A VIEW FROM THE UK’s ‘Mr 50K’

What do HAROLD WHITLOCK, DON THOMPSON and SCOTT DAVIS have in common?  They are the only 3 British walkers to have won the RWA NATIONAL 50 KMS CHAMPIONSHIP 4 successive times.  (Whitlock managed 5, Thompson 7 successive wins). But whereas both Whitlock and Thompson went on to become OLYMPIC 50 kms champions Scott Davis is still awaiting his first GB vest.

Of the 3 RWA men’s national titles contested so far in 2008 Scott has won 2 and finished 2nd.  He also joins an elite list of Paul Nihill, Les Morton, Chris Maddocks and Darrel Stone in being the only double 20/50 kms national champions in the same year.

Everyone, yes everyone, judges, recorders, timekeepers, fellow competitors and observers were full of praise for Scott’s superb style and pace judgment in winning in the 2008 50 kms title on a multi lap course which was less flat than originally envisaged.

And where were the UK/RWA selectors on the day?  Conspicuous by their absence.  NOWHERE TO BE SEEN – DISGUSTING!!

Bob Dobson

PROMOTE WALKING DAY


A few years ago BILL SUTHERLAND suggested, in Essex Walker, that power walkers should be targeted as potential recruits for competitive race walking. The Enfield League rolled out the welcome mat to such persons, and all others, to ‘come-and-try’ race walking on ‘Promote Walking Day’ on April 12th.  Some new faces did appear and all were made welcome by the established participants who went out of their way to offer encouragement.  We thank RON WALLWORK and his Committee for their initiative.








STILL ON TRACK


The Queen Elizabeth Stadium track is still there, despite Enfield & Harringey concentrating its activities at Lea Valley and the New River Stadium.  The track has holes, patches and balloons up in places.  With such uncertainty it is obvious that Council Tax Payers money is unlikely to be spent on it.  But...the Stadium could be saved as among those interested in moving in is Enfield Football Club (the more recently formed version).





POTHUNTERS OPPORTUNITY


You couldn’t really make it up, but the best supported race in the South, the Moulton 5 Miles, is going into bat against the SEAA Track Championships on the same day (for both sexes and all age groups) to wit Saturday 14th June.  These are being staged at Crystal Palace.  There’s a Senior 5,000 metres for Seniors and Juniors + 3,000 metres for various other age groups.  Entry forms are about and entries close on June 3rd.  It really looks as though walking will be torn 3 ways on the ‘Super Weekend’ for the prestigious Leamington Grand Prix takes centre stage on the Sunday (for which entry details are also about).  But...with most heading for Moulton a way is clear for an opening at Crystal Palace for pothunters to prosper!





‘MAN OF THE OLD SCHOOL’


Enfield League’s Honorary Secretary RON WALLWORK is truly one from the ‘old school’.  He has awards awaiting presentation from 2007, and he doesn’t go in for this ‘pass them on routine’ that is in vogue among many other event organisers.  Ron wants award winners to get their proper recognitions – in person!











